Bayview Water & Sewer District
P.O. Box 637, Bayview, Idaho 83803
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

May 16, 2017
Call to Order and Roll Call: Chairman Richard Doney opened the meeting at 3:30 P.M. and a roll call confirmed that Vice-Chairman Sharon Meyer, directors Marsha Ritzheimer, and Steve May were also present. 
Others Present: Operator Neil Peck and District treasurer Jessie Roe.
Guests Present: Jan Jones and members of the public.
Consent Agenda and Minutes: Chairman Doney started with the consent agenda and the approval of the April minutes. Ms. Meyer made a motion to approve the proposed agenda as well as the April minutes with a second from Ms. Ritzheimer. All were in favor, motion carried.
Swear in New Board Member: Chairman Doney announced that Bayview Water and Sewer District held a special meeting on April 25, 2017 to conduct an interview for the recently vacated seat #3, previously held by Mr. Gardner. There were three applicants and all were interviewed. Chairman Doney announced Jan Jones as the newly appointed seat #3 director and then asked Ms. Jones to raise her right hand and The Oath of Office was read. Ms. Jones agreed to the District oath and took her seat at the Director’s table. Welcome Jan Jones!

Reports:

Operator Report: Mr. Peck reported on the month of April. First, Mr. Peck reported they have been doing their routine daily checks, Monday through Friday, which consist of checking, inspecting and logging pump cycles, their duration, and gallons of water pumped at: Pump house #7,  Cape Horn main pump station, Dromore booster pump and the Tri-plex sewer pump station. They also replaced the generator battery at pump house #7 and serviced the generator at the Cape Horn main pump station. There were a few customer service requests and repairs this month, the first being at 16637 Main Street where the sewer lid had been damaged while mowing the lawn. This has since been replaced. Chairman Doney inquired with Mr. Peck whether this cost is incurred by the District or do we pass this on to the customer. Mr. Peck stated the District paid for this but in the future they will look into passing this on to the customer. Next, he said a water shutoff valve was fixed on Pend Oreille Drive and they have been working with customers with leaks that were found during the first meter reading in spring. They have pumped two septic tanks this month and will continue to do more throughout the summer. Lastly, Mr. Peck reported they replaced two concrete top water meter boxes and have been spending some time at the treatment site where they sprayed out sand filters and installed a new actuator for the sand filters. 
Treasurer’s Report: Ms. Roe presented the financial report for the month of April. First, she stated the District brought in approximately $25,500 for income while expenses were at approximately $23,800. Taking into account the outstanding checks, District net profit this last month was around $1,700. This month, user bills went out with a charge around $25,800 for all users: $10,890 for sewer, $14,340 for water and $636 in late fees. The District saw another decrease from last month in late fees charged. This is a good sign of stability for the District as long as the delinquent policy is upheld.  
Old/Ongoing Business:
1. Delinquent List: With the talk of reduced late fees in the monthly billing, this lead into the update of the delinquent list. This month holds 14 customers with a need for a first warning. The customer is sent a letter with 30 days to respond with full payment or a payment plan. The next step would be a 24-48 hour formal posting at the property. In total, the delinquent amount owing is $3,300. 
New Business: 

1. Randy Kimmes #1743 – Overage forgiveness (meter): Ms. Roe presented a matter with customer Randy Kimmes. His meter was replaced last month by District operator, Neil Peck, after discovering the meter was no longer operating correctly. Because of this, Mr. Kimmes is requesting forgiveness on $126.00 overage fees charged in spring due to the broken meter. Chairman Doney inquired with Mr. Peck on how he thought the meter might have broken. Mr. Peck replied that the insulation around the meter, installed the previous fall before winter, had been removed. It is still unclear how the insulation was removed but neither of the District operators had removed it. District policy states that no one is allowed in the meter box except District employees. Chairman Doney then asked how much the repair cost the District, to which Mr. Peck replied it cost approximately $150. The Board moved to table the request until next month while they would reach out to Mr. Kimmes and ask how the insulation had been removed.
2. Records Retention Policy: Ms. Roe said she would be looking at cleaning up the plethora or miscellaneous files in the back office. Before this is started, Ms. Meyer and Ms. Roe thought it would be prudent to establish a records retention policy. The proposed policy (attached) comes from state recommendations as well as the numerous other districts Ms. Roe works for. The Board decided to table any decision or recommendations until the next Board meeting following time for review. 

Announcements: Chairman Doney announced that today is voting day. Please don’t forget to vote.
Public Comment: Chairman Doney inquired with the public for comments or questions. Ms. Renner brought up that the previous office clerk was reprimanded for not having the agenda posted in a timely manner yet she has not seen an agenda on the website for the last couple months; why is this? Chairman Doney apologized for the lack of posting on the District website and said that he has been very busy with all the things happening in the District and around voting time. The agenda still remains posted at the District office, without fail, and will be posted at the post office as well. Ms. Renner also inquired about her emailed question on the District boundaries and float homes not being included in those boundaries. The District is working on this, but it is as lengthy process. The practice to amend boundaries is as follows: a letter has to be sent to all properties who would be effected to determine whether this is something everyone desires, then, a formal request for annexation into the District with a petition, followed up with an acceptance from the District, then, an affidavit of publication is posted for two consecutive weeks in the newspaper, then, the District would provide a legal description of all properties to be added and hold a public hearing, then, if all went well, it would be recorded with Kootenai County, then, this gets sent to Boise to the State Tax Commission and then back up to the County assessor and auditor for approval. The District will start this process following the elections. 
With no further business to discuss the regular meeting was adjourned following a motion from Ms. Ritzheimer, followed by a second from Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried 
at 4:16 P.M.
Respectfully Submitted and Approved:
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